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Green Lake Township Regular Board Meeting
Minutes 
February 13, 2023

CALL TO ORDER:	Called to order at 5:00 p.m. by Supervisor Radtke.

ROLL CALL:  West, Kramer, Marek, McDonald, Radtke, Biondo, Bieganowski. Also present, Jennifer Graham, Gourdie Frasier-Director of Engineering and Recording Secretary Mary Jo Barck.

PLEDGE:  Was recited.

Radtke notified audience tonight’s meeting is the first to be broadcast live on YouTube. Radtke also reminded the audience to turn off cellphones.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 
Radtke asked that the discussion of Birdlip Bay be moved to the first item under New Business and also asked to strike Special Meeting from the Discussion agenda item.  Motion by Marek, supported by Bieganowski to approve the agenda as amended. Motion carried, 7-0.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA:  Motion by Marek, supported by West to approve the consent agenda as presented. Roll call vote:  West – yes, McDonald – yes, Marek – yes, Kramer – yes, Radtke – yes, Biondo – yes, Bieganowski – yes. Motion carried 7-0.

REPORTS:

DEPUTY MARK NOFFKE, GREEN LAKE TOWNSHIP COMMUNITY POLICE OFFICER:
Deputy Noffke reported 4 arrests, 8 citations, 53 complaints and 12 personal injury accidents were responded to in January 2023. The Department has also arrested an individual for catalytic converter thefts. The investigation took a while but it was helped by the community, a positive example of having a Community Police Officer. 
April 22, 2023 another community drug drop office will be held at either the new fire station or the township hall.
Bieganowski asked where the portable speed signs are. Deputy Noffke said they are not put out between November and March; the cold weather drains the batteries in a single day. Bieganowski also asked if the Deputy has an office in the new building. Deputy Noffke does have an office and there is a outside buzzer for the community to be let into the building.

BRIAN MCALLISTER, GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY COMMISSIONER:
Not available on this date. 

CHIEF DARYL CASE, GREEN LAKE TOWNSHIP EMERGENCY SERVICES:  
Chief Case stated the department have begun the moving process and have most items moved into new building. Taking a while to sort through 50 years-worth of stuff. Still working through bugs. He wanted to thank and recognize staff that came in on their days off to assist with the move.
FF/EMT Mosher and Chief Case attended a certified Ice Rescue Course. 
Chief Case reported Munson will no longer offer EMS education. An alternative is MMR. They will be teaching the course at the Regional Fire Training Center and are offering scholarships through a program with the State of Michigan. He has placed FF/EMT Mosher’s name on the list and his hopeful he will be selected.
Chief Case is working with Whitewater Township, who also need a new engine, to try to get a price-break on the order. Both townships are in need of the new apparatus, current engines were in place when departments were Rural Fire. 
CO2 and Fire detectors have been received through a State of Michigan program. EMS staff will be available for installations.
Radtke asked the Chief if he had a date set for a public open house. Chief said probably mid-April, better weather and some landscaping will be in place. 


PUBLIC COMMENT:  

None

POSTPONED BUSINESS:

ARPA FUNDS REVIEW:
Radtke stated this item was postponed until a full Board was in attendance. The members had agreed in 2021 to review the payment in 2022 before it was automatically given. Radtke polled the members for their input. McDonald said there is $63,000.00 left and this last disbursement is $26,000.00. Could the last payment be staggered instead of lump sum? Hate to hand it out and they leave. Radtke stated there is still $330,000.00 in (ARPA) reserves. West believes it is a commitment that was made. Biondo believes it should be distributed. Kramer stated she is on board. Marek said this money was intended for front-line staff working during pandemic, EMS and office staff. Everyone has come to work, knowing risk is there – still there according to the President. We insinuated it would be paid and the payment meets the (ARPA) guidelines. Bieganowski said he hasn’t done the math, but after the payment there should still be $40,000.00 left. Radtke agreed payment to qualified staff and reallocate the remaining $40,000.00. Motion by Marek, supported by Kramer to approve the 2022 ARPA fund payments as presented, to anyone still employed. Motion carried unanimously. Kramer asked Radtke when payments should be made, he felt in the next two weeks. 

NEW BUSINESS: 

BIRDLIP BAY SCULPTURES:

Radtke stated the family has contacted our offices to see if there is interest in the statues. The DDA started the process and Radtke deferred to McDonald, a DDA member. McDonald said the sculptures could be used for place-making, placed at the park or on the trail being developed – or all three. The DDA has committed up to $45,000.00 for the purchase of 14 statues. Radtke stated the family has asked for $100,000.00. McDonald added it would be nice to get some of the models and drawings located in the front of the house. Radtke will speak with the family. Bieganowski asked if Radtke was asking for $45,000.00 or a match. Marek agreed Radtke should negotiate with the family up to $45,000.00 and work with DDA on placement. Kramer also agree that Radtke should negotiate if possible.
Discussion: West asked where they could be placed. Radtke stated on township owned property, and commercial properties selected by the DDA. They will not be permanently placed in any location. Biondo said the DDA funding is good but he is not sure about the township. Kramer replied ARPA funds could be utilized. Radtke agree, they are for the public. West asked when they would be received, McDonald wasn’t sure, but they have closed on the building. Marek said the township has been wanting help the commercial district, this would be great. Bieganowski thinks they are too expensive, under ARPA funds he is ok – it is a once in a lifetime opportunity.  Motion by Marek, supported by Kramer to approve the use of ARPA funds, up to $45,000.00 for the purchase (of 14 Birdlip Bay Statues). Roll call vote:  West – no, McDonald – yes, Marek – yes, Kramer – yes, Radtke – yes, Biondo – no, Bieganowski – yes. Motion carried 5-2

Marek left the meeting at 5:36 p.m.

LOT CONSOLIDATION:

A. Reiten, Planning and Zoning Director, gave a brief overview stating the applicant, K. Holman & S. Gauthier wish to combine two small lots (07-790-033-00 & 07-790-034-00) into one larger parcel in order to construct a garage. Owner has stated they will pay all fees associated with the consolidation.  McDonald asked if the lot could be set so it is un-splitable. Bieganowski said the agreement usually covers that.  Motion by Bieganowski, supported by McDonald to approve the consolidation of lots 07-790-033-00 & 07-790-034-00, aka Holman-Gauthier property, as presented.  Roll call vote:  West – yes, McDonald – yes, Kramer – yes, Radtke – yes, Biondo – yes, Bieganowski – yes. Motion carried 6-0.  The actual agreement will be presented next scheduled meeting for information.


MPA: 23-001  Master Plan Amendment:

A. Reiten, Planning & Zoning Director, gave a brief overview of the proposed amendment. Currently two parcels containing single family, duplex and apartment housing are being recommended to change zoning class from R1-Resident to C-Commercial. This is the first step, amending the Master Plan.

Rob Larrea, AICP – Traverse Company LC representative, provided further information. The property was split years ago, and will be combined again to a 40-acre parcel. West asked if it was to make all of it Short Term Rentals. Mr. Larrea stated the property will be evaluated and eventually developed. She then asked about the lake, does the parcel surround it or is their still access? Mr. Larrea said the land surround the entire lake. Biondo asked why so deep? Radtke said commercial parcels can be 330’, 660’ or 1320’ in depth. Motion by Kramer, supported by Bieganowksi to approve MPA: 23-001 as presented. Roll call vote:  West – yes, McDonald – yes, Kramer – yes, Radtke – yes, Biondo – yes, Bieganowski – yes. Motion carried 6-0.

ZMA: 23-001  Rezoning Amendment:

Motion by Kramer, supported by Radtke to approve Rezoning Amendment, ZMA: 23-001 Traverse Company LC, as presented. Roll call vote:  West – yes, McDonald – yes, Kramer – yes, Radtke – yes, Biondo – yes, Bieganowski – yes. Motion carried 6-0.

FURNACE AT GOLDEN FELLOWSHIP HALL:

Radtke informed the members the Golden Fellowship Hall, including the old library, operate with three furnaces. One of those furnaces is no longer working and because of its age, no repairs can be made, needed parts aren’t available. Deputy Supervisor Volkening went out for bid and the two received were; Moore Mechanical at $4,000.00 and D&W Mechanical at $4,349.00.  Kramer said Moore was recently sold to a large group and she is not sure how quick we could get service.  Motion by Radtke, supported by Biondo to approve the purchase of a replacement furnace, needed supplies and installation to D&W Mechanical in the amount of $4,349.00.  Roll call vote:  West – yes, McDonald – yes, Kramer – yes, Radtke – yes, Biondo – yes, Bieganowski – yes. Motion carried 6-0.

PUBLIC HEARING – WATER ORDINANCE:

Jennifer Graham, Director of Engineering, Gourdie Fraser

Ms. Fraser gave an intro at last month’s meeting and received good feedback from the Board. She has made changes in the ordinance and those have been sent to Bryan Graham, Esq., Graham & Wendling – township attorneys, for review.  When asked, Ms. Graham stated she is unable to change the technical capacity. A final draft, with minor grammatical changes has been reviewed. She is expecting no action tonight. Radtke said one required change is remove the reference to “water department” and replace with a township official. Recommendation is township supervisor or designee. Ms. Fraser also offered assistance on reducing the document for publication to save costs. 

Motion by Kramer, supported by West to open the Public Hearing at 5:57 p.m. Motion carried 6-0.

Radtke asked for comments from public, staff or members. 

West asked why the position is Supervisor. Ms. Graham said it is Supervisor or his designee.
McDonald asked if the gas station will need to hook up into the line. Radtke said yes, within 200’.  Bieganowski asked if there was a district. Radtke said no, no district. Ms. Graham added there is a limit currently of 149 customers, Tom’s is about 8 of those units. EGLE downgraded the system from Type 1 to Type 2, not enough users. The downgrade was good for the township, less frequent testing is required under Type 2 status. Two or more users on the line will create a community water system. Bieganowski asked if we will be required to hire a system operator. Radtke answered the township is already contracted with Operations Services. Bieganowski asked about fees, Radtke shared Tom’s Market monthly fees.

Motion by Bieganowski, supported by Kramer to close the Public Hearing at 6:07 p.m.

Radtke stated no action is required by the Board at this time. Bieganowski asked that a summary, with changes and a draft fee schedule be presented at the March meeting. When asked Radtke said the township will issue permits – not Operations Services. Radtke said a new draft will be sent to the members in advance of the March meeting.

REPORT: GRAND TRAVERSE COUNTY ROAD COMMISSION    (Out of Sequence Agenda Item)

Brad Kluczynski, Managing Director, Grand Traverse County Road Commission introduced himself to the members and provided a map and an update on upcoming township projects.  He highlighted designs for a new Diamond Park bridge have been received. Last year the commission changed how they operate; each township will get a quarterly visit. Tonight he wanted to address new cost sharing, additional miles the county will maintain and how the township will now set road maintenance priorities. A new on-line management tool will allow township representative to view status of roads, plowing and a new citizen reporting tool. Training on the software will be provided in the near future. The new cost participation program is based on census population data and the commission will be able to provide up to one-half the expense of the requested project – up to the amount allocated to the township per the population. The allocated money may be banked up to three years. The road maintenance included in the cost sharing does not include brining. Also, subdivisions and seasonal roads are not included. 

The citizen reporter tool lets residents select on map the location of a road maintenance issue, pot hole, tree limb. The program allows for a photo upload of the concern.  Anyone can report.

Plow tracking system has been installed on about half of the plow trucks, next winter should be all. When road is plowed it goes green, then changes to read when need to be done again. This should be in place next winter.

All of the above can be found on the front page of the Road Commission’s website.

The Hammond-Hartman bridge environmental and design processes are underway. It is expected that less than one acre of land will be environmentally impacted. The bridge is expected to be 70’ high and span 2,200 feet. The riverbed will be restored. The access to US31 is expected to be south of the current Hartman Road and north of Silver Pines. The new routes should reduce Airport Road traffic by 36%. Radtke asked about cost, Kluczynski responded about $100,000,000.00. The members engaged in chipseal applications and the variations available.  

DISCUSSION:

TOWNSHIP HALL STATUS:

Radtke conveyed with the recent completion of the EMS building the township is not in a position to build another new building. The existing hall is in need of a new roof and restrooms and other areas of improvement. The Golden Fellowship Hall is in a similar position. Could get by with a new roof on current office location, add about 10 years to useful life. Bieganowski would like to institute the previous process of including staff input. Projected expense for roof is $250,000.00. To remodel will be approximately $1.3 to $1.5 million and a new build between $2.1 and $2.3 million. He would like to ask Jennifer to re-evaluate the previous engineering review. The Board agreed to having Gourdie Fraser review the previous opinion and look to bring down the price.




MEETING DATE AND TIME:

Radtke said the current 5:00 p.m. meeting time has brought concerns to the office. It is inconvenient for residents who work until that time. Also, the day – Monday, conflicts with other community meetings, including TCAPS. The members asked that staff poll the various communities and entities for their meeting day and times and bring back to the next meeting for further review.


CORRESPONDENCE:  

MTA CONFERENCE

Radtke asked members to please notify Judi if they will be attending this year’s annual conference – held in Traverse City. Also, Radtke announced at the last MTA District 8 meeting he was nominated and elected to the Executive Committee. Through succession he should be the MTA President in a few years. 



PUBLIC COMMENT:  None


ADJOURNMENT:  Motion by Bieganowski, supported by West, to adjourn at 6:53 p.m. Carried, 4-0.


Respectfully submitted,


Judith L. Kramer
Green Lake Township Clerk




